MINUTES OF THE TOWN COUNCIL MEETING
OF THE TOWN OF SOUTHINGTON
May 24, 2010

The Town Council of the Town of Southington held a public hearing
and a regular meeting on Monday, May 24, 2010. Edward S. Pocock, III,
Chairman, called the meeting to order at 7:00 o'clock, p.m.

The following Councilpersons were present, viz:

John N. Barry* Dawn A. Miceli

John C. Dobbins Stephanie A. Urillo
Albert A. Natelli, Jr. Peter J. Romano, Jr.
Christopher Palmieri Anthony E. D’Angelo

Edward S. Pocock, III

Ex-officio members present were as follows, viz:

Anthony J. Tranquillo, Director of Public Works/Town Engineer**
Mark J. Sciota, Deputy Town Manager/Town Attorney
John Weichsel, Town Manager

Arrived with meeting in progress
*x Left the meeting at 9:00 pm

Presentation to SHS Girls’ Gymnastics Team (Attachment 1)

Dr. Natelli introduced the SHS Girls’ Gymnastics Team, CIAC Class
LL Championship Team.

This is an extremely young team. Most of the team members are
freshman and sophomores. They compete individually for a team score.
They won as a team in the all around category.

They continues to win which is an achievement in and of itself.
They have won five out of the last six State Championships and three
New England Championships in a row previously.

This team is poised to continue that in the future.

It is my understanding these athletes train individually at
several different gyms and then come together for the school year for
the competition.

It’s my pleasure to introduce Dr. Urillo and Ass’t Principal from
DePaclo Middle School, Mr. Palmieri to present the proclamation to the
girls for a winning gymnastic team.



Dr. Stephanie Urillo and Christopher Palmieri read the

proclamation -- the language of which is on file on the Town Clerk’s
Office.

(Applause)

The team coach said a few words. He thanked everyone for

inviting us for this proclamation and thank you for having us.

(Applause)

PUBLIC HEARING
1. Adult Oriented business Proposed Ordinance (Attachment 2)

Steve Kalkowski, Chairman of the Sub Committee, made a
presentation. On May 4™ we held our public hearing at the PZC. We
got really excellent input and I appreciate the public’s participation
at the meeting and through emails following.

We revised our regulation based on the feedback we did receive
around two distinct areas:

- separation distances specifically on the residential area
and

- clustering the AOBs rather than disbursing them.

Mr. Kalkowski noted in the background information, it was very
clear in there that clustering is a much worse situation than trying
to disburse the ROB businesses across the town and we decided to stay
with the disbursed process.

We then held our business meeting on May 18" and I am here to say
that we approved our regulations and we updated the separation
distances and we added in an addition preclusion of residential use of
five units or more within a business zone which was not in the
original proposal.

We removed the SPU and Attorney Yoxall can comment on that if you
have questions.

We removed the Central Business zone.
We did approve that on the 18%.

He summarized the details of the regulation which are in harmony
with the ordinance that you’1ll hopefully approve this evening.



We are confident that the new regulations and ordinances will
provide the necessary level of protection for our citizens and will
not deny any person the freedom of speech.

I’11 ask Attorney Yoxall now to comment on the ordinance.

JENNIFER YOXALL, Attorney at Law: I did work with the PZC to
revise their zoning regulations. Your ordinance and your zoning
regulations work together. They have the same definitions and the
same separating distances.

Zoning regulations specifically regulate location. To some
extent they regulate operational aspects of a business but primarily
they regulate where you can put different uses.

Under your police powers, you as the Town Council, have the
ability to regulate to a much greater degree the operational aspects
of a business. You have the power to regulate adult oriented
businesses because there are certain demonstrated secondary effects of
these businesses. You have a large packet of information that you
reviewed discussing the secondary effects.

You cannot regulate these kinds of businesses for content. But
you can regulate the negative secondary impacts.

Your existing ordinance does regulate some aspects of the
busineses.

The most significant change is that an RAOB would need to obtain a
license in order to operate. They have to complete an application
that requires information regarding the operator and their employees,
names and information as to the criminal records of employees or
operators.

They have to renew the license on an annual basis. There are
procedures for submitting and acting on the license, for suspending
the license if they’re in violation of the ordinance or revoking the
license if their violations go unaddressed. And, procedures for the
license to expire or to remit.

There is a more detailed regulation on the operational aspects of
these types of businesses.

There 1s an entire new section on live adult entertainment and a
new section on massage parlor operations.

This is drafted to apply to existing AOBs and you do have the
power to apply it to those types of businesses. From a zoning
perspective, those currently existing, would be considered a
nonconforming use once this is adopted. They could not now be
established in those locations assuming they don’t comply with the
separating distances. But they would be required to obtain the



license and the annual renewal of same. You can exempt existing
businesses, if you wish to do so.

The final thing I wanted to mention is that these types of
ordinances are very frequently litigated. BAnd, I need to let you know
that right now I think that as this is written, I think it complies
with the existing law as it pertains to ROBs. What you should know is
this is modeled very closely on Berlin’s ordinance which is as we
speak being litigated. Once those cases are decided it may have an
impact on this and you should also be aware that these types of
ordinances are highly litigated.

(Mr. Barry entered the meeting at this time.)

The Chair stated the microphone is open and it is the time for
the public to speak.

Vicky Triano, 33 Belleview Avenue. Thank you tonight as we
discuss the ordinances. I want to thank all those who worked very
hard to get a doable and workable group of regulations and ordinances
for us to consider this evening.

Tonight is a night for courage, for standing on principle. It’s
not a night for concepts or maybes or what ifs. It’s a night to take a
stand as a community.

Discussion of her experience in how pornography erodes the very
heart of a family. It will transfer to a community.

These regulations before us this evening that you will take a
stand on this evening, mark a crossroads in Southington that we as a
community stand together and say these are workable and solid
conditions and regulations for our community. It denies no one the
freedom of speech and yet it insures that our families and our
children will be protected.

I urge you to accept these regulations and stand for morality n
this community.

Lisa Barnes, Queen Street. I speak in favor of this ordinance as
this is an issue that has torn my family apart.

Berlin is winning their case. VIP has been closed in that town
and has not been allowed to operate because their town stood up
against them and was not afraid of litigation.

I will not stand by and see lives destroyed because of
pornography when there is something we can do as a town as we take a
stand.



One thing I do recommend is that we do enforce these on the
existing businesses in our town. I don’t think they should be exempt.
If they’re operating as an AOB, they should have these regulations
applied to their business just like anybody else that is coming in.

In regards to minors, I have one concern. I’'m asking to put into
these regulations that these types of businesses require a bouncer or
someone at their door requiring every person who enters to be carded
and not just if they look under the age of 35. That is way too vague
and allows too many people to walk into that store and be affected by
the type of merchandise that’s in there.

I'm just wondering how we plan to regulate the live
entertainment. The requirement is for a 4’ distance between the
dancers and the patrons. I’'m wondering about enforcement.

The laws on the books are not the problem. It’s making sure that
those laws get enforced to the maximum.

The PZC subcommittee did a fantastic job and I thank them. It is
a very firm and tight ordinance. As long as we enforce it, we’ll have
a good group of laws on our books.

Ray Kastner, 115 Reservoir Ridge in Southington. I have a few
comments. Lisa mentioned one of them.

Section 47-29 mentions about employment at these establishments,
if you have a record. You put in here three years. My opinion is
that isn’t long enough.

Employees: I think all employees that work in an AOB should have
a background check with the police department and that the RAOBs pay
for it. ©No employee should be on the sex registry list that works in
an AOB.

Anybody that works in an AOB should be an employee and not a
subcontractor - not somebody that receives a 1099.

Hours of retail: If it’s an ROB, it’s a retail store. Why can’t
they close at 9:00 or 10:00 pm? Why do they have to stay open until
1:00 am or 2:00 am?

Entertainers: There should be something in there where the
entertainers, they should be employees. Maybe tipping can’t be
allowed or if there is tipping, it’s just a jar that is in a corner
and that’s the place to put the tips. And, the entertainers cannot
mingle with the crowd before or after the show.

I agree with Lisa on the carding issue. They should be at the
door checking IDs.



The subcommittee did a great job.

Section 11-17 Adult Oriented Businesses. They came out and said
it is proven to adversely affect the neighborhood children. In the
community it hurts the retail, it hurts the commercial and it hurts
the residential property values. Not one thing in here makes it good
to have these types of businesses.

We have to be as strong as possible in enforcing these
regulations - as tough as possible.

Dr. Thomas Finn, Rockwood Drive. A local psychologist. I’d like
to echo what the folks have already said.

What you are doing is all about protecting us. I personally
appreciate it. I see the secondary effects in my work.

The work you’ve done, the way the ordinance is laid out and the
detail that’s in there, the licensing process, et cetera, that makes a
really good statement as to who we want to be as a community.

In Section 452, there are the definitions of businesses and there
is the 20 percent threshold in all the different categories. From my
perspective, I wonder why that amount? The lower the percentage, the
better it might be.

In Section 453, all the detail that you have about doing all the
checks and inspections, et cetera, by the various town staff, it seems
like that is going to take a lot of time. I would think there is a
cost attached to that. To me, the $150 application fee and then later
the penalty is $200, which would never cover the cost of what is
involved. Maybe take a look at that.

In Section 473, under the licensing procedure, where it
delineates all the different rolls and who is going to be responsible
for inspections, I am just wondering if there is a provision for the
town board or the Chairperson to know that an application has been
submitted. A good public awareness of that.

Concerning the threshold for a lot of the previous crimes
committed being three years, et cetera. The times that are delineated
in the section are too low. I think even a ten year period is
something I would feel a lot more comfortable with.

I would hope that the inspections could be random and
unannounced.

Discussion about the application having a section regarding
employees committing crimes in the past. I wonder if there is any
process for what happens during the course of the licensed year.



Comments about the existing businesses makes a lot of sense.
They need to comply.

I would certainly agree with the comments about minors that have
been mentioned. I stress how important it is to keep minors out of
the stores like this.

In terms of the hours, I agree with the same thoughts on
shortening the hours.

As a final note, I echo the statements made before as to how
important it is going to be to really enforce these regulations; to
make sure that it is very clear that we are holding a value to our
community that we are not willing to turn our back on.

Thank you and everyone else who worked on this.

Margaret Cameron, Pleasant Street, Southington. Thank you for
the work that’s being done on the ordinances.

If someone is found to have violated an ordinance, may I ask what
would be the procedure? Attorney Sciota explained if they violate
the licensing procedure, the Manager after he gets the input from the
department head, has the ability to revoke the license. There is an
appeal process then.

Ms. Cameron continued, I do feel that the distances should be
greater.

I think all comments that were made here were excellent and they
should definitely apply to the businesses at hand.

I thank you for the work being done on this.

Robert Salka,35 Nicolo Way. I really just have a question on the
enforcement aspect of it.

The question I have is when staff went to look at the store
originally, there is a large volume of pornographic videos, how do we
know that there aren’t videos in there that are like the child
pornography? How do we know that they aren’t already in a felony
situation by importing it? Most of that material is made, from what T
understand, in California and Florida.

How do we enforce that? Is there child pornography in that store
or any of the other stores that we have in our town?

Thank you very much.



Ray Kastner, Reservoir Ridge. BAs to enforcement, maybe in all
the AOBs, the applicant has to have a monthly fee for an outside
consultant company, at our choosing, that goes in there and does an
audit. That’s part of doing business in the AOB zone and having an
BAOB business. It doesn’t cost the town the money. We hire a company
that has to go out and do it and they do it.

Ms.Miceli had a gquestion with regard to -

(End of Tape #1, Side A)
(Beginning of Tape #1, Side B)

-—-- drug paraphernalia and weaponry. I was surprised to learn
that that was part of the stock in an establishment already here in
town. I didn’t see it in the language for AOBs and what constitutes
as part of the stock and merchandise. Can we address that in the
ordinance?

Attorney Yoxall advised this ordinance was intended to regulate
AOBs with an orientation towards sexually oriented items. It really
wasn’t to address weaponry or drug paraphernalia and that’s why it’s
not in there.

Attorney Sciota advised after discussing it with the Chief of
Police, the knives are legal to sell. If the paraphernalia is for
tobacco use only, that is the law which comes from Hartford.

The Chair addressed the issue of child pornography. I can tell
you that if someone is participating, selling, bringing in, they’re
going to jail. We have no tolerance for that with anyone who works as
a police officer. Bottom line.

Ms.Miceli asked with regard to the license fee of $200. 1Is this
standard? Attorney Yoxall said that it could be changed and explained
the criteria to be considered

Dr.Natelli asked about exposure when we apply this to existing
AOBs. Attorney Yoxall responded they could file a lawsuit. You have
the right to regulate existing businesses under your police power even
if they weren’t previously regulated under something such as this.

Ms.Miceli brought up notification to the Town Council and
Planning & Zoning. Can we get police reports? Can there be other
notification besides town staff?

Attorney Yoxall advised you can certainly ask for that.
Attorney Sciota explained the procedure for new businesses

coming. They cannot apply for site plan until they get their license
in place. The policy could easily be set in place that the Manager



files all applications with the Town Council. If you want it in the
ordinance, that’s fine, too.

Dr.Natelli brought up the three years and is it enough time?
Attorney Yoxall said you could increase it.

Mr. D’'Angelo brought up the 500’ to a school. Attorney Yoxall
explained that was looked at very carefully by the PZC and the law
says you can regulate secondary effects of these businesses. And,
there are clearly secondary effects. But you cannot prohibit them
from coming to your community by having an outright prohibition. You
have to allow for opportunities for them to go somewhere in your
community. The thinking behind the separation distances recommended
was discussed. What you have right now provides what I think is a
very defensible number of locations potentially.

The Chair mentioned a few points:

- The applicant’s application. The question I have is when
the applicant makes an application to the police department, there
should be a fee installed there to take care of the paperwork. And,
there should be a State Police records check fee as prescribed by the
State of Connecticut. That should be in Paragraph # 1, on 4-73,
Licensing Procedure.

Attorney Yoxall said an amendment could be made.
- What about a yearly criminal check?

Attorney Yoxall explained they have to reapply every year with a
new check every year. There is also a provision that says if there is
any material change to the information on the application, they have
to let you know within 30 days.

Dr.Natelli asked about checking previous employees. BAnd, if we
check the previous employees and they didn’t comply, now what?

Attorney Yoxall said if they are currently employees, I don’t see
why you couldn’t check them again.

Dr. Natelli asked, what if someone comes on the payroll, goes off
the payroll and it’s sometime in the window of month 1 and month 11.5.
Because at month 12 they’re going to get checked. Attorney Sciota
suggested you could put something in there about all employees who
were employed during the previous 12 months. Your renewal period is
all employees during the previous 12 months. No problem with that.
Check for compliance.

Mr. Palmieri brought up the three years in Section 4-72
subsection 9.
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Ms. Miceli wanted to see language in here with regard to any
employee or operator if they are registered on a state sexual offender
registry, they would not be able to obtain a license or obtain a Jjob
at that establishment.

Attorney Yoxall would have to check on that. There are some
limits on what you can restrict.

Ms.Miceli said she could not imagine not having that in here.

Mr. Barry brought up Section 4-74. He wanted to address Mr.
Kastner’s comments. The $200 fee - the work the town has to do will
cost more than $200. I think in that section I would hope we would
consider a higher renewal fee Jjust because of the work involved.

Discussion about having the town put a fee on the renewal to the
applicant for outside consultants to do a lot of this work? The fee
paid would go directly to the consultants who review the whole
application. Is that possible, or not?

Attorney Yoxall said that could be part of your fee.

Mr. Barry felt the $200 was low based on the information in the
stock. It costs town staff’s time and energy a lot more than $200. I
would be in favor of addressing that issue.

Is there a provision that we could put in that where it just
automatically increases every year? Attorney Sciota stated that if
you wanted a percentage increase every year that would be fine.

Ms.Miceli brought up hours of business. I feel like we need a
Part A and a Part B to go along with that. We’re talking about 1:00
am and 2:00 am. I get it with regard to a nightclub establishment
where they’re selling cocktails and whatnot. I get that.

In terms of retail, I think that’s where we get into trouble and
why does a retail establishment have to be open until 1:00 am to 2:00
am?

Attorney Yoxall said there was no problem with that.

Ms.Miceli brought up mobile signage. What’/re we doing with
regard to this sort of gray area of mobile signage-?

Attorney Yoxall said that would be regulated however it is
regulated in your zoning regulations.
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Mr. Romano asked for a timetable of where Berlin stands in their
suit. Attorney Yoxall said it was supposed to be heard in July or
August. The Judge has several months for a decision.

Dr.Natelli asked how often the community should revisit this to
keep up to date.

Attorney Yoxall said you would revisit after the Berlin decision.
If it comes down that it’s unconstitutional, then you’d want to look
at it. If it comes down and it’s kind of like your language but you
might be able to argue it differently, then you can keep it until
somebody argues against it.

Discussion on the procedure tonight for taking action. Timing is
very important as there is a moratorium in place. Take the time
tonight to pass the ordinance with the modifications you want to do

tonight.

The Chair, hearing no further comments, closed this public
hearing.

2. Neighborhood Assistance Program (Attachment 3)

Mary Savage Dunham, Town Planner, explained the neighborhood
assistance program. This year’s applicant is the Southington
Community YMCA. They are requesting $2,500 in funding be approved by
the board. (Read the Program: Strong Kids Campaign)

I do have a commitment from Jayson’s Screw Machine Products. TIf
you ratify this tonight, then I’11 report back to the DRS that this
company has pledged the support for this municipally approved program.

At the end of the year, should this company support the program,
DRS does give them a tax credit of possibly up to 60% of their

contribution.

There is no financial impact to the town but a great financial
impact to the YMCA.

I'm happy to answer questions if you have them.
(No response)

(Those speaking on this public hearing item)
(No response)

The Chair closed this public hearing.
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3. Tax Abatement Plans Review (Attachment 4)

Attorney Sciota explained the Economic Strike Force Committee as
well as the Economic Development Office and my office present to you
the Tax Abatement Modification Plan.

On the enterprise zone program, we are asking for that to be
continued from a July 1, 2010 sunset to 2012.

The outside enterprise zone, we are asking for the following
modifications:

- amusement parks be added
- years 4 and 5 be increased from 40% to 50% and 30% to 50%.

We are also requesting that private entities that do municipal
improvement of more than $2 million shall receive additional benefits
for personal property taxes. That is 100% of all new personal
property on the grand list for a period of time not to exceed ten
years or 50% of the total improvements.

This was unanimously approved by the Economic Strike Committee.
My office and Mr.Perillo’s office also supports this wholeheartedly.

Mike Riccio, 100 Old State Road, Southington. He spoke in favor
of the tax abatement initiatives presented tonight.

He discussed the amusement park addition.

I think this is excellent. Let’s start to do the initiatives now
and we will start to see the fruits of your labor coming in the
future.

Arthur Cyr, 103 Berlin Avenue. I am speaking in favor of the tax
abatement plan. He strongly supported the efforts to give these tax
abatement plans.

Hearing no further comments, the Chair closed the public hearing
portion of the meeting at 8:30 p.m.
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REGULAR MEETING

The following Councilpersons were present, viz:

John N. Barry Dawn A. Miceli

John C. Dobbins Stephanie A. Urillo
Albert A. Natelli, Jr. Peter J. Romano, Jr.
Christopher Palmieri Anthony E. D’Angelo

Edward S. Pocock, III

Ex-officio members present were as follows, viz:

Anthony J. Tranquillo, Director of Public Works/Town Engineer**
Mark J. Sciota, Deputy Town Manager/Town Attorney
John Weichsel, Town Manager

*x Left the meeting at 9:00 pm
A prayer was recited by Councilman Albert Natelli, Jr.

A moment of silence was observed for Merinda DePaolo. She was a
social worker in town for 37 years.

(Silence, silence)

The Pledge of Allegiance was recited by everyone in attendance being
led by Steve Kalkowski.

There were approximately 75 other persons in attendance.
EDWARD S. POCOCK, III, Chairman, Presiding:
IT. Minutes

Mr. Palmieri made a motion to approve as presented. Dr. Natelli
seconded. Motion passed unanimously on a voice vote.

ITI. Councilmanic Communications
A. Presentation to SHS Girls’ Gymnastics Team
(Presented earlier in the meeting)

Mr. Palmieri noted he had the pleasure last Wednesday of
attending the Gold Medal RAward at the Aqua Turf along with the
Chairman, Mr. D’Angelo and Mr. Barry. Again, I’'d like to congratulate
Benny Camusso and I’d like to thank and acknowledge the UNICO Club for
doing this each year to recognize deserving individuals for their
contribution to the town.



14

Iv. Report of Special Committees
A. Sewer Committee
Mr. Dobbins reported:

- The Farmstead Mill Street Project: Engineering tasks are
about 95% complete. Next is easement and soil borings. Then it’s off
to the Wetlands Commission.

- Queen Street Pump Station: We have a short list finalized
by the selection committee.

- Marion Highlands Project: Mr. Tranquillo said they have
finished laying pipe on Mt. Vernon Road and now we’re working on the
side streets.

- Forestville Fishing Club Project: At the May 12" meeting
they did make a presentation to the sewer committee and they did
request if there was going to be access to their property, they
request a 48-hour notice on that specifically. If we can honor that
through the town if there are site walks or anything like that.

- Stonegate Update: The East Street repairs have not started
and they are scheduled to start very shortly. Mr. Tranquillo added
they have done one point repairman leaking lateral. And,a repair
today of a leaking manhole. 1It’1ll be done by the end of the week.

- Draft of Regulation Update: Attorney Sciota provided
information from three different municipalities concerning regulations
and ordinances for a sump pump relocation program. And, they are
working to get a first draft back to the sewer committee in the near
future.

- Informational Material concerning Sump Pumps and the
connections of them. Explained the handout as something we will be
including in our material for our educational packet.

B. Rails to Trails Phase II Committee (Attachment 5)
Dr. Natelli gave a power presentation on Rails to Trails.

(End of Tape #1, Side B)
(Beginning of Tape #2, Side A)

Presentation continued.

C. Public Works Committee
Mr. Romano reported on the bulky waste transfer station. We are
up over 4000 permits applied for. The average number of visitors has

declined dramatically from the previous year (1200 to 700 to 500).
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Thank you to the Town Clerk’s office for having been out there
every Saturday this month for those who did not come down to get their
permits.

Please understand they will not be there as of the month of June
which is the next time it will be open. It will not be open Memorial
Day weekend.

Come in and get your permit so you’re not disappointed.
V. Town Manager’s Report
A. Report of Board of Finance

Mr. Weichsel asked for questions. Mr. D’Angelo said the BOF
recommended a joint meeting be held between the Council and the BOF to
talk about the Assistant Finance Director. Will that be set up soon,
do you know.

Mr. Weichsel said it would be in the very near future. He would
try to get a more precise time.

Mr. D’Angelo said he attended the meeting of the BOF and he would
especially like to thank John Leary, John Moise and Kevin Beaudoin for
them stopping a plan to try to lower the tax which could have cost the
town hundreds of thousands of dollars.

B. Vac-All Bids

Mr. Weichsel reported the Superintendent of Highway recommends
the bid be awarded to the sole bidder Acorn & Thompson of Newington
with a price of 59,238 per month.

VI. Town Attorney’s Report
A. Purchase of 447 Canal Street

Attorney Sciota reported he had no further report as he had
reported previously.

VII. Public Communications

Joe Landri, 41 Preli Court. Member of the last Charter Revision
Commission. He asked for the Chairman to apologize for using the word
“ludicrous” regarding one of the proposals of the Commission which the
Council turned down. The definition of ludicrous being laughable or
hilarious.

The Chair said he was not going to apologize. He indicated he
was entitled to his opinion.
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Mr. Landrie brought up the fact that our proposal was contrary to
Robert’s Rules of Order. It is not. You were wrong then and you’re
wrong right now.

Thank you for your time.

Brian Goralski, 80 Buckland Street. Thanked the Town Council for
passing the BOE budget.

Arthur Cyr, 103 Berlin Avenue. He asked about the Spring

Street/Lazy Lane project status. Cherry Hill Construction was
discussed. I think we deserve an answer on what’s going on. It’s May
of 2010.

What’s going on with our other road paving?

I was thrilled with Mr. Romano’s report on bulky waste.
Discussion of his experience at bulky waste. No line down the road or
inside. The volume seems to have dropped 20 to 40 percent.

My last issue is the drive in theater project. 1In all
discussions we’ve had regarding this project, I was told they were
going to get that field done so they could plant it and use it this
fall or next spring. There is no field done. What’s going on with
the field?

I'm perplexed about the articles that say they’re going to be
showing ET. Going by there today, all there is dirt and I'm a little
bit curious as to how it’s going to be done in the next month. I was
under the impression they were going to go full board with the
pavilion and I haven’t seen that, either.

Somebody asked you at the last meeting for another $15,000. On
top of the 525,000 donation they got previously and the $200,000 from
the state. Discussion about the volunteers. I request that staff
makes sure we track contributions and work done and income and
expenses. Keep track of that.

Mr. Romano recommended Mr. Cyr come to the Public Works Committee
meeting next Thursday. We will be discussion the Spring Street/Lazy
Lane project.

(Mr. Tranquillo left the meeting at 9:00 pm.)

Lisa Olson, 242 Mandel Drive. Thank you for your vote on the BOE
budget on behalf of the Flanders School PTO.

Mike Riccio, 100 0l1d State Road, Southington. Thank you for
inviting me to speak at your next meeting regarding the drive in
theater. However, with some misinformation you just heard, I would
like to give you the facts.
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The drive in theater committee has nothing to do with the
pavilion or all the sports fields that are being proposed down there.
Our committee is specifically and only dealing with showing movies on
the screen that is there for nine Saturdays between June 26" and the
end of August.

The charge i1s going to be $10 per carload for in town residents
and #12 per car load if the driver is not from Southington. The parks
board has agreed with that.

The Town Attorney’s office has been incredible in setting up the
contracts with all the studios.

Food vendors will be there and they will be charged $100 per
night to sell food. Our committee reserves the right to sell pop corn

and cotton candy.

We’d like to propose we give a portion of our proceeds to the
civic club acting as wvendor.

There’ 11 be about an hour before the patrons get to see the movie

while they are coming in and getting parked. I am holding off on some
surprises for everybody, but we’ll have an opportunity for local
businesses --- in conjunction with the Chamber of Commerce --- to

advertise on the screen.

We want this to be self sustaining and our hope and our wish is
that we can contribute to things such as the all purpose field with
the revenue generated from the venture. Or the revenue could go
toward the pavilion.

Lastly, there will be money exchanged down at this facility. You
have my word and Ms. Miceli’s word that the two of us along with the
Town Attorney’s office, will make sure that that is handled above
board one hundred percent. You have my guarantee on that.

I can come back in two weeks to answer questions if need be.

(End of Tape #2, Side A)
(Beginning of Tape #2, Side B)

It’s going to be fun guys. We're the only city in the entire
country that has a drive in movie theater that we’re going to operate.

Please be patient with us.
Thank you.

Dean Chassee, 255 Buckland Street in Plantsville. Spoke about
the BOE budget and the Town budget decisions the Town Council made.
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Spoke extensively in favor of the BOE budget that was passed.

Patricia Queen, 81 Windward Place. Co-President of the DePaolo
Middle School PTO. I thank you for passing a BOE budget that wvalues
education.

Dr. Joseph Erardi, Superintendent of Southington Public Schools.
I have a couple of fiscal updates to share with the Council.

I'd like to personally invite the Council to a couple of
important end of year activities and thank the Council.

As to the end of the year fund balance for the school board, on
June 10, our Business Manager, will have a report prepared for the
school board and you will get that information through your Town
Manager, John Weichsel, as quickly as we can.

I'd like to share with you that it appears that at this
particular day, date and time, that our ECS and grant funding through
the State is as projected. That’s good news for the Town.

I'd like to personally invite the Town Council to our June 18
commencement. We have special seating for you. Let my assistant know
if you are coming. It is at 5:30 at Southington High School. We’ll be
commencing approximately 500 seniors. And, saying good bye to an
outstanding high school principal, Kathy McGrath.

I'd 1like to also invite you to our Scholars Luncheon. It’s at
our corner café. June 8" at 12:00 noon.

I thank the entire Council for what I believe is the homework
that you did over the last three or four months. I thank the majority
who felt that the dollars that ultimately came forward to the BOE were
right to make our system run in 2010-11.

We’re in for another fun ride in 2011-12 and I’'m hoping that the
collaboration and the partnership will continue in the next fiscal
year.

Thank you.

VIITI. OLD BUSINESS
(This section written verbatim)

A. Action on Items from Public Hearing

1. Adult Oriented Business Ordinance
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THE CHAIR: As a matter of process on this, I would ask that an
initial motion be made to approve the ordinance as it’s written and
then we’ll take amendments from there. I would ask that a motion be
made to adopt the ordinance.

MR. DOBBINS: I'11 make a motion to adopt the ordinance as
presented at tonight’s meeting.

THE CHAIR: A motion by the Vice Chair.

MR. PALMIERI: Second.

THE CHAIR: Seconded by Mr. Palmieri.

I guess now the amendments. Mr. Palmieri?

MR. PAIMIERI: The first amendment I’d like to propose is Section
4-53 on Page 11. As well as Section 4-74 on Page 16. Change the
fees. On Page 11 from $150 to $500 and also on Page 16 from 200 to
500.

THE CHAIR: A motion on the floor to amend the original motion.
Do I have a second?

MS. MICELT: Second.

THE CHATIR: Second by Ms. Miceli. Any comments on the amendment
that’s before us?

(No response)

If there are no comments, call the roll, Ma’'m.

MS. COTTON: Dobbins: Yes
Miceli: Yes
Natelli: Yes
Palmieri: Yes
Romano: Yes
Urillo: Yes
Barry: Yes
D’ Angelo: Yes
Pocock: Yes

THE CHAIR: The first amendment passes.
Dr. Natelli?

DR. NATELLI: I'd like to make an amendment but I am not sure
where the language is in the document, quite frankly. But where we
are discussing criminal background of three years.

MS. MICELI: Section 4-17.



DR. NATELLI: 1I’'d like to change the timeframe to ten years.
MS. MICELI: 1I’1l1l second that.

THE CHAIR: I have a motion to change from three to ten years.
Let’s clarify the section.

MS. MICELI: I saw it in Section 4-72.

DR. URILLO: Page 13. Section 9.

MS. MICELI: That’s correct.

THE CHAIR: As a matter of process, as we move forward through
this please have the page number and the section so that we’re clear
on it.

ATTORNEY SCIOTA: Mr. Chairman, if I may, just a general comment.
And, any other places that it is in there. Because it may be in more
than one place, so I assume that the motion is that in the place you
mentioned plus any other places that it is mentioned in the proposed
ordinance.

DR. NATELLI: We can change my motion to say that.

ATTORNEY SCIOTA: No, I mean, Jjust a generic comment beforehand.
I’11 take that as I rewrite it.

THE CHAIR: Do you make that motion, Dr. Natelli? And, seconded
by Ms. Miceli.

MS. MICELI: Correct.
THE CHAIR: All right. Any further comment on that?
(No response)

Call the roll, Ma’'m.

MS. COTTON: Dobbins: Yes
Miceli: Yes
Natelli: Yes
Palmieri: Yes
Romano: Yes
Urillo: Yes
Barry: Yes
D’ Angelo: Yes
Pocock: Yes

MR. PAIMIERI: To go along with my first motion, we have heard
from the public tonight and I agree with this. In relation to the
fines, we talked about there is a $500 fine now. But I’'d like to see
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somewhere in here and I don’t know if it would go, Mark, in the same
section, 4-53, Page 11, for random, unannounced inspections in order
to see whether they have made any violations.

MR. ROMANO: It’s in there.

ATTORNEY SCIOTA: It’s already in there, already. The Manager or
anybody he appoints, including the PD, could make any random
inspection.

MR. PAIMIERI: Okay.

THE CHAIR: If the Council will indulge me for a Jjust a moment, I
would ask that if somebody could make a motion concerning the language
about the applicant? Mr. Sciota, you have some type of wording so
somebody could just go, motion to amend, so moved?

ATTORNEY SCIOTA: This is the twelve month situation?

THE CHATIR: This is the one concerning applicants shall apply to
the Southington PD, fingerprints and a $50 fee. And, the reason why
you can’t get unreasonable with it is because it has to be for the
cost associated with doing the paperwork. It’s not a penalty issue.

ATTORNEY SCIOTA: What section are you at right now?
THE CHAIR: I'm at Page --- I violated my own process.
(Laughter)

Page 14 and I'm looking at Section 1 under Section 4-73,
subsection A-1. Basically, what I am looking for if possible is an
applicant shall apply to the Southington Police Department, which it
says here anyway, fingerprints and a $50 plus fee, for handling, plus
State Police Records check fee as prescribed by the State of
Connecticut, of course there would be a records check.

DR. NATELLI: I’11 make that motion.

MR. ROMANO: Second.

ATTORNEY SCIOTA: Dr. Natelli, you make that motion?

DR. NATELLI: I’11 make the motion.

MR. ROMANO: TI'11 second it.

THE CHAIR: Seconded by Mr. Romano. Any comment on that?
(No response)

Call the roll, please.

MS. COTTON: Dobbins: Yes
Miceli: Yes
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Natelli: Yes
Palmieri: Yes
Romano: Yes
Urillo: Yes
Barry: Yes
D’ Angelo: Yes
Pocock: Yes

MS.MICELTI: I have an amendment with regard to Section 4-103,
Page 20. TI’'d like to add with regard to, I'm looking at this letter
B, that no licensee or operator shall knowingly employ. . . I’'d like
to add people who have been or are on the state sexual offender
registry. Page 20.

THE CHAIR: It looks like its half way down. I don’t know if
that’s subsection B or what that would be called.

We do have a motion. Do we have a second? At least get it to
discussion.

DR. NATELLI: I’ll second it so we can discuss it.
THE CHAIR: A second by Dr. Natelli.

I’11 tell you personally, I like this motion, but I want to make
sure that --- would you please go to the microphone, Ma’'m?

ATTORNEY YOXALL: I guess, having not looked specifically at
this, I'm not sure if that is something that would be acceptable if it
were litigated. I will note that at least in Milford they do state
that if you have been convicted of a crime, those listed crimes that
you have to state that in your application. There’s no time limit.
That’s being litigated now.

So, I think it certainly does leave you open to some liability
because you are saying you are forever barred. And, I think that -

THE CHAIR: Well, no. As long as you are on the list. I think
that is what the motion says.

ATTORNEY YOXALL: Exactly.
THE CHAIR: There are people that come off the list.
ATTORNEY YOXALL: Okay. I am not that familiar with it.

THE CHAIR: I don’t want to be familiar with it, but it’s Jjust my
Jjob.

ATTORNEY YOXALL: Right, I mean, if you want to try to put that in
there. As I said, I haven’t done any research on it, if there are
cases on it. I don’t know if there are. I haven’t found anything.
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THE CHAIR: Mr. Barry, you had something and I'm sorry to cut
you off, sir.

MR. BARRY: ©No. I guess, so you do come off the list.

THE CHAIR: There is a process to get off of the sexual registry.
I mean, they have to create that. They have to create due process to
get off the list.

MR. D/ANGELO: Can that amendment be researched a little more by
the legal staff before we make a final decision?

MR. BARRY: ©No. We have to vote on it tonight, so

ATTORNEY SCIOTA: There’s two choices. You can vote on it
tonight and of course if we find there is a major legal issue with it,
you would amend it.

Or don’t vote on it tonight. We can do the research and you can
add it. Those are the choices tonight.

MS. MICELI: I'd like to have some teeth but obviously, I mean -
MR. BARRY: Let’s go with it. We can always —---
(Everyone speaking at the same time.)

MS. MICELI: You know what? Right now, the (inaudible) are on
our side.

DR. URILLO: I have to agree with Mrs. Miceli. Because hiring
somebody like that to me would be like putting a kid in a candy store.
And, the rate of recidivism as Dr. Finn stated, and I know he’s left,
is very, very high.

If people do get off these lists, okay, then perhaps give them
the benefit of the doubt. But right now, I just think it’s - we’re
just walking into a guagmire to do something like that.

MS. MICELI: I agree. Again, especially with the language and
what we’re being told in this ordinance in the preface.

DR. URILLO: Yes.

MS. MICELI: Let’s have some teeth.

DR. URILLO: Exactly.

THE CHAIR: Okay. Any other discussion?
(No response)

Call the roll, Ma’'m?

MS. COTTON: Dobbins: Yes
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Miceli: Yes
Natelli: Yes
Palmieri: Yes
Romano: Yes
Urillo: Yes
Barry: Yes
D’ Angelo: Yes
Pocock: Yes

THE CHAIR: Any other amendments?
MS. MICELT: I have another one.
THE CHAIR: Go ahead.

MS. MICELI: Okay, Section 4-103, Page 20 again, with regard to
hours of business. Can we have a Part B? Or can we establish an A
for nightclub establishments and a B for retail establishments.

THE CHAIR: You probably should stay at the podium.

ATTORNEY YOXALL: Okay. We were —--- Steve and I were discussing
this. Actually, I think if you just do a - what you might do is at
the beginning do an A and B.

At the beginning of A, you would just say except that in B below.
And, then in B what you would say is no adult oriented store shall
open for business and then put your hours to that.

I think an adult oriented store, if you look at the definition;
it covers what it is for a retail establishment defined.

DR. URILLO: Question: Would you say adult oriented retail
store? Isn’t it redundant?

ATTORNEY YOXALL: It’s defined. 2An adult oriented store is a
defined term in here. Take a look at it and you can see if you think
it’s going to cover what you’re --- it’s on Page 6.

DR. URILLO: Okay.

MS. MICELI: I'm fine with that. I’ve read this thing a million
times. I’'m fine with it.

THE CHAIR: Can it be repeated so that we all understand what is
being said? So, when the amendment is made ---

ATTORNEY SCIOTA: Attorney Yoxall, can you recommend the
amendment, please?

ATTORNEY YOXALL: I would recommend it be Section 4-103, Page 20,
Number 4. At the beginning you’re going to add: Sub section A.
Stating except as in B below.
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And, then B is going to say: no adult oriented store shall open

to do business before 10:00 am Monday thru Saturday nor shall it
remain open after --- what time?

MS. MICELI: Ten pm. Nine? Okay.

I'm thinking mall.

DR. NATELLI: What time do the liquor stores open and close?
DR. URILLO: Nine.

MS. MICELI: ©Nine, now with the new law. It was eight and now
it’s nine.

ATTORNEY SCIOTA: They start at eight in the morning. You don’t

want it then.

DR. NATELLI: T guess I’'m thinking this way, if we do what the
state does with liquor stores, at least there’s some sort of
consistency.

THE CHAIR: Mr. Romano?

MR. ROMANO: How does this impact the existing places? Are we
going to —--- I mean, we could be immediately going into a suit. I

mean, I am not saying it’s wrong. I Jjust want to make sure we’re all

aware of what we’re doing.

MR. D/ANGELO: Can’t you keep it consistent with the other retail

stores?

ATTORNEY SCIOTA: I am not sure what the hours of the three
current retail stores are and one current, whatever, liquor
establishment. Those would now begin to operate in a ten to ten
situation.

MS. MICELI: Not the liquor establishment.

ATTORNEY SCIOTA: No, no. The three that I'm talking about,
those would be ten to ten at that point. It may be more hours than
they’re open now for all I know. I mean, they may not be open from
ten to ten now. Maybe less than that. I don’t know.

MR. BARRY: Just so I am not confused. This language would
impact other businesses -—-- we don’t really regulate times of
businesses except for liquor stores that are state mandated through
the state law. But I don’t think in Southington, we’d say like what
time McDonald’s has to close or anything like that.

ATTORNEY SCIOTA: No, we do not.

MR. BARRY: I understand this is adult. So all adult, I mean,
we’re not just ---
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ATTORNEY SCIOTA: It would be every retail establishment that
falls under the definition here would be, using the current
definition, ten to nine. I think that is what the motion was.

MR. BARRY: Okay. And, it would be existing, also. No one is
grandfathered in. So everyone is on the same playing field.

ATTORNEY SCIOTA: That’s right.

MS. MICELI: By the way, I just want to note that in this
ordinance as it stands right now, there are items delineated for
massage parlors. Eight am to nine pm.

So we actually already do it even in this ordinance as it stands.
So it’d just one more part of it that delineates hours of operation.

MR. BARRY: I think Mrs. Miceli has a good point.

MS. MICELI: Dr. Urillo, what were you going to say with regard -
you wanted lower —--- you wanted - earlier?

DR. URILLO: No, I said nine ofclock. ©No, I did say nine
o’ clock.

MS.MICELI: Ten am to nine pm?

DR. URILLO: But then Attorney Sciota said something about retail
stores and you know, if you take for instance, a Wal-Mart, a big
store, they have sales sometimes and they’re open at 7:00 am and then
they’re open until 11:00 at night.

So, I think we have to be consistent.

MR. BARRY: But this isn’t impacting Wal-Mart or anything like
that.

DR. URILLO: It is not impacting Wal-Mart. I just made a
comparison to a retail store. I just personally think 9:00 is a good
time to close.

MR. ROMANO: I do want to express concern because you know; I
agree with Ms. Miceli that we need to put teeth in this. But now I
feel like maybe we’re putting fangs in this thing. It’s going to
immediately go to a suit. It’s just my personal concern that I agree
with teeth, but I'm thinking no fangs.

Not that I support them. I just want to make sure that we’re
being responsible.

DR. NATELLI: I guess I agree with Mr. Romano. I want to make
sure that if we’re discussing all of this and I know we want teeth and
fangs and -

MR. ROMANO: We can add it later.
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DR. NATELLI: Yah. I’'m wondering where is Berlin now? Now,
we’ve modified this, how much teeth are we going to put in? And, I go
to my original question: What’s our exposure?

Are we going to get hit with something tomorrow?
THE CHAIR: You have a motion on the floor?
MS. MICELI: I have a motion with regard to hours of operation.

THE CHAIR: Okay. And, that’s the one from 9:00 to 9:00? Ten to
nine?

MS. MICELI: Ten to nine.

THE CHAIR: Per what the Attorney said, just change the hour down
to 9:00 pm.

Who seconded? Who seconded the motion?
STENOGRAPHER: For discussion, Dr. Natelli did for discussion.

DR. NATELLI: No. I did the other one for discussion. Not this
one. The previous motion.

Stephanie did.
THE CHAIR: Okay, Dr. Urillo did.

Okay. So it’s Ms. Miceli, Dr. Urillo. Motion and a second. Is
there any further discussion on this?

Mr. Palmieri?

MR. PAIMIERI: In the, seeing as we have been comparing this a
lot to Berlin, are there hours, restriction of hours present in the
Berlin ---

ATTORNEY YOXALL: Yah. I think that is where we got this.

MS. MICELI: Or any other municipality of the state? Do they
delineate hours? Since we’re using them as examples for our fees and
our licensing and our application fees and that sort of thing.

MR. PAIMIERI: So, Attorney Sciota, what you’re saying is that
right now in Berlin they’re saying that the VIP, for example, can open
until 1:00 am. Now, we’re changing it to say in Southington it’s 9:00

pm.

ATTORNEY SCIOTA: But hours of operation are a wvalid reason to

regulate. The question was brought up about the current ones and
that’s a valid question. That is not going to be answered tonight.
So, the bottom line is the motion is there. We have a right to

regulate the time and that’s what we’re doing.
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THE CHAIR: Okay.

MR. DOBBINS: I think I’'d like to do a little bit more research
on this Mr. Chair so we’d be all on the same wave length here. Not
necessarily being different from Berlin, but we all are comfortable
with what we want to do. I would recommend that we hold off on this.
That would be my opinion and we can add it later.

MS. MICELT: I have one more -

THE CHAIR: Hold on. We have a motion on the floor to amend. So
we are going to close this one out first before we move on to another
amendment.

MS.MICELI: Oh, no, no, no. I'm talking about this one.
THE CHAIR: Oh, okay.

MS.MICELTI: I'm just going to make one more statement before T
move on to votes on this and it’s Jjust that; again, look at the
preface material that we have in this ordinance. And, it talks about
the fact that location and zoning regulations alone do not adequately
protect the public health, safety and welfare and that certain
requirements with respect to the ownership, employees, facility,
operation, advertising, hours of business and other aspects are in the
public interest.

Let’s help the cops out. They don’t need to be open until 2:00

am.

MR. DOBBINS: I don’t disagree with you. I just think we ought
to -

MS. MICELI: You want more research.

I know. I understand. I just wanted to state that.

ATTORNEY YOXALL: The other towns, East Hartford has 9:00 am to
1:00 am. Milford, I can’t find. Berlin was the same as ours.

DR. NATELLI: Do you know what Manchester does?

ATTORNEY YOXALL: I don’t. I think what it would come down to is
in the other towns as to whether they stay open later.

THE CHAIR: All right. Do you want to call the roll?

MS. COTTON: Dobbins: No
Miceli: Yes
Natelli: No
Palmieri: No
Romano: No

Urillo: Yes
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(End of Tape #2, Side B)

Barry: No
D’ Angelo: No
Pocock: Yes

Motion fails.
(Beginning of Tape #3, Side A)
(Continuing)

ATTORNEY SCIOTA: Research that to see what kind of legal
standing we have. Not with the future ones but the current ones that
we have. That was the question. We feel confident that we can bring
it back and just do a public hearing and modify it.

MR. BARRY: For compromise, can we look at maybe a 10:00 closing?
I don’t know if that will change anyone’s mind.

I mean, are we going to -

THE CHAIR: I think the best thing to do at this point, since it
went down at two thirds, I think that -

MR. BARRY: The reason why, I mean, we can come to a consensus
now. This issue is not going to be addressed. It means you have to go
through a whole public hearing again just to change one section of the
ordinance.

If we can come to a consensus at the table now, we know 9:00 was
not really, I think we all have concerns about it, if we can come to a
consensus now, it’s better to have it on the books now then have to go
through --- if we find that it doesn’t work, we can go with Mrs.
Miceli’s motion.

So, I'd like to make a motion that we maybe have some type of
consensus on the matter. I’'m not sure where the body lies but -

THE CHAIR: That’s an interesting motion.
(Chuckles)

MR. BARRY: Well, I guess my motion would be, I mean, I was
concerned about the 9:00 as being too restrictive and almost - but
maybe that’s a good thing. I mean the discussion was and we’ve heard
and had documentation that there’s some negative aspects of these
businesses.

THE CHAIR: If I can offer this: I truly believe this that what
we have in front of us tonight, no matter how much we play with this,
we are going to have another public hearing on this within a year. T
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firmly believe that. I do not believe we’re going --- I said it
earlier and that’s not because I'm trying to avoid it.

MR. D/ANGELO: Berlin is going to be coming.
THE CHAIR: Yah.

MR. ROMANO: Let’s see what happens with Berlin on the first
round and what the Judge comes back with, you know.

MR. BARRY: I'm going to make a motion. I just want to get this;
I think we should just follow through. 1I’d like to make a motion that
the times be a closing time of 10:00 pm.

MS.MICELI: I’11 second that.

THE CHAIR: Motion and a second on the floor to amend. Basically
the only thing that is changed is the close time is moved to 10:00 at
night.

Any further discussion?

ATTORNEY YOXALL: That’s just for the stores.
MS.MICELI: Correct.

ATTORNEY YOXALL: The AOB stores.

THE CHAIR: Call the roll, Ma'm?

MS. COTTON: Dobbins: No
Miceli: Yes
Natelli: No
Palmieri: No
Romano: No
Urillo: Yes
Barry: Yes
D’ Angelo: Yes
Pocock: Yes

THE CHATIR: Motion passes 5 to 4.

I don’t know i1f I should be clapping on that one, yet.
Any other amendments on the floor?

MS. MICELI: Don’t we still need to talk about that?

This with regards to the grandfathering in? Is that something we
needed to discuss tonight?

ATTORNEY SCIOTA: It’s already; it is in here right now. The
question is: Do you want to take it out?
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MS. MICELI: Someone had raised that question. I thought that it

was -
ATTORNEY SCIOTA: It’s in here now. The fact that the stores ---

their current location is not in dispute. That is something the town

cannot do anything about. The actual operation is what this is all

about. And, those do take into the effect four - I believe it’s three
plus one current ---

MS. MICELI: Say it one more time, Mark. It’s what?

ATTORNEY SCIOTA: From what we can tell from —--- we have no
documentation, yet. From what we can tell from just being out there
in the public, there are approximately four entities that will
probably fit our definition.

ATTORNEY YOXALL: There is one other item that you had talked
about. That was the looking back to the employees over the prior
twelve months.

I have some language.
THE CHAIR: Go ahead; I’d love to hear it.

ATTORNEY YOXALL: What I would suggest to you is that Section 4-
72, C-3, Page 12. I think this language would work.

It would be name and address —--- the end of number 3, you would
say — as such parties currently exist as well as over the preceding
twelve month period.

So you are going to be listing name and addresses of all
employees and other persons directly involved in the operation of the
adult oriented business including all fictitous names. And, then we
are adding: as such parties currently exist as well as over the
preceding twelve month period.

MR. PAIMIERI: I’11 make that motion.
DR. NATELLI: I'11 second the motion.

THE CHAIR: Motion by Mr. Palmieri and seconded by Dr. Natelli.
Any further discussion on this?

ATTORNEY SCIOTA: I just wanted to say, you are taking this
verbatim, Linda, this part?

Thank you.
(Laughter)

MS. MICELI: After the fact you say it.
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ATTORNEY SCIOTA: Because tomorrow morning she’s going to be
telling me exactly what the wording is.

THE CHAIR: Call the roll, Ma’'m.

MS. COTTON: Dobbins: Yes
Miceli: Yes
Natelli: Yes
Palmieri: Yes
Romano: Yes
Urillo: Yes
Barry: Yes
D’ Angelo: Yes
Pocock: Yes

MR. PAIMIERI: Going back to my original motion and supporting
Councilman Barry who made a suggestion that we add in here some type
of verbiage --- this is Page 11, again with the fee. That we add ---
I 'd like to make a motion to add an increase of ten percent each
year.

THE CHAIR: Oh, that was good.
UNIDENTIFIABLE: Can you do that?

ATTORNEY YOXALL: I guess my concern there is the fee really
needs to have some basis in your expenses. So if you truly believe -

ATTORNEY SCIOTA: No. My suggestion would be is that we have an
average and I think the average is approximately, the town’s budgetary
average each year, that’s the tail that has to wag the dog here.

Three to four percent is our annual increase each year from a
budgetary standpoint. So I wouldn’t go any higher than that because
that’11 give us the relationship if the court ever asks us, well its
500, why is it ten percent the following year.

The town budget, thank goodness, doesn’t go up ten percent per

year.
DR. NATELLI: So you want to tie it to the town budget increase?
ATTORNEY SCIOTA: Well, no. You have to have a rational basis.
DR. NATELLI: That’s a reasonable, rational basis. You tie it to
that.

MR. PAIMIERI: TI'11 amend my motion to be a four percent increase
each year.

THE CHAIR: Dr. Natelli, are you good with that?
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DR. NATELLI: Yah. I'11 second the motion. I want to discuss
it.

THE CHAIR: Go ahead.

DR. NATELLI: So we’re going to tie it to what the town.
EVERYONE: Three percent.

DR. NATELLI: It’s three percent.

MR. PAIMIERI: Four percent. That’s what Mark said.

DR. NATELLI: Should we be willing to tie it to an industry
standard COLA, like a Wallstreet Journal COLA, US COLA, something like
that as opposed to a flat rate three percent where even the town as
Mr. Sciota said -

MR.PALMIERI: Well, that’s where we are. He said three to four
percent. So -

DR. NATELLI: You said three percent.
MR.PALMIERI: Four percent.

ATTORNEY YOXALL: Is the three to four percent your increase in
salaries? As far as tying it to your actual -

ATTORNEY SCIOTA: It’s not just salary. Obviously, the budget
goes up just on an average. Not every particular year. An average
between three and four percent every year. So if I’ve been in front
of a Judge on numerous occasions, they ask me, how did you tie this
in? And, that would be our average. Over a ten year period it’s easy
for me to say that our budget is between three and four percent.

But obviously, you can use anything. You can use any industry --
- COLA. You can use the federal treasury index. You can do a lot of
things. You can actually just do the inflation rate, if you wanted.

There’s plenty of ways you can tie it in.
THE CHAIR: Dr. Urillo?

DR. URILLO: I'd like to amend that to include language that says
not to exceed the percentage increase of the town budget.

THE CHAIR: You can’t amend an amendment. But suggest it to -
DR. URILLO: Okay. That’s my suggestion.

ATTORNEY YOXALL: Would it be published somewhere and not be
complicated to figure out what they should be paying?

THE CHAIR: Mr. Dobbins had a good thought.
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MR. DOBBINS: I look at this as we are dealing with three,
possibly four retail stores. Is it really going to be worth the time,
energy and effort and expense of going through and changing the
regulations every year for three retail stores?

Maybe we look across the board at the whole town increases in
fees and include it in that as opposed to just trying to regulate one
small three or four - we’re getting too much into the nitty-gritty.

MR. PAIMIERI: Well, I just think that the point is that we don’t
need to revisit every year because it will be the language in there
that each year it increases by that percentage which I think was the
whole point in the first place so we don’t need to keep reviewing it
every year.

ATTORNEY SCIOTA: A valid point, Mr. Chairman, a valid point

turns it around then. Jennifer, this is a constitutional question for
you. We have all of our other land use fees and ordinance fees do not
have anything attached to it. ©Now, under the constitution, are we now

singling these out?
ATTORNEY YOXALL: I think it is somewhat problematic.
(Everyone speaking at the same time)

I think it would be hard for people to understand what it is.
Somebody is going to have to recalculate it. I think it is a little
bit difficult.

I think I’d pick a fee that you are comfortable that is going
cover you for a while and then if it turns out you need more, then you
amend. You have a public hearing on the fee.

MR. PAIMIERI: So you don’t recommend having a standard increase?

ATTORNEY YOXALL: I haven’t seen that in these. I have not seen
fees that increase. I deal with a lot of zoning. And, those fees
are tied to what the actual application costs are. I don’t Mark,
perhaps you can speak?

ATTORNEY SCIOTA: Some towns actually have, they’re tied into
the actual -

MR.PALMIERT: I'11 withdraw the amendment.
THE CHAIR: The amendment has been withdrawn.

MR. BARRY: I just want to comment that I think Mr. Dobbins’
points make sense. It probably wouldn’t work.

I thank you, Chris, for bringing it up. But I think it would be
almost discriminatory to such an extreme that it would become
problematic.
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MR. ROMANO: Yah, 4 percent of $500 is $20.
(Chuckles)
MR. BARRY: Across the board fees, --- right.

MS.MICELI: One last one. I’1ll throw this out there. Did we want
an amendment with regard to notification to the Town Council and/or
Police Department reports mandated quarterly, or what have you, to our
Town Manager?

Do I need to make an amendment in order to discuss that?

ATTORNEY SCIOTA: Well, there is a difference between doing
ordinances and then doing internal policies.

This is something that we’re not looking for behavior of an
ordinance. What we’re saying here is that this Council wants
something. And the power of the Council to ask for something from the
Manager is absolute. So if they want something, you simply, the new
council could simply say we want all applications to come in front of
your office. You don’t have to put it in an ordinance.

MS. MICELI: Okay, dgreat.
And, so be it.

ATTORNEY SCIOTA: In fact, I think that most Managers or Police
Department’s notification may be when you get an application for
something in an AOB situation; I would bet any Manager is going to
start forwarding those applications directly to the Council.

MR. WEICHSEL: As long as I'm here you don’t have to worry.
(Laughter, laughter)

ATTORNEY YOXALL: Just for verification, there is the initial
application fee and then there is a renewal fee. This had an initial
application fee that is higher than the renewal fee. Do you want the
same on both?

(Everyone speaking at once)

ATTORNEY SCIOTA: No, I took that, my initial statement; I took
that motion to mean that the application fee and all renewal fees are
going to be $500.

THE CHAIR: That was the intent of the motion made.

MR. PAILMIERI: Page 11 and Page 16 were the two that I saw but
there may be others.
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THE CHAIR: The main motion is still on the floor. We need to
vote on that. The main motion is actually the ordinance body itself.
We’ve amended this thing. So now we can vote on the main motion.

DR. URILLO: As amended?

THE CHAIR: As amended, of course. The amendments have already
passed.

The motion was made and seconded for the main motion. The
passage of the ordinance itself. Any further discussion on the
ordinance?

ATTORNEY SCIOTA: I only ask one thing before you vote, Mr.
Chairman. Normally, it is twenty days after publication but because
we want timing perfect in this case, this will go into effect June
23", More than twenty days, but the timing works out beautifully.

ATTORNEY YOXALL: I'm sorry. Can I just add one more thing that
hasn’t been discussed that you just might want to consider. It’s
minor.

On Page 20, it says every adult oriented business has to put a
sign saying persons under 18 not admitted. I suggest that you might
want to amend that to also say except if such business serves
alcoholic beverages and such sign shall indicate that no person under
the age of 21 shall be admitted.

MR. PAIMIERI: So moved.
DR. URILLO: I’11 second that one.

THE CHAIR: That’s a good one. I have a motion by Mr. Palmieri
and seconded by Dr. Urillo. Further discussion on that?

(No response)

Call the roll, please? This is on the amendment.

MS. COTTON: Dobbins: Yes
Miceli: Yes
Natelli: Yes
Palmieri: Yes
Romano: Yes
Urillo: Yes
Barry: Yes
D’ Angelo: Yes
Pocock: Yes

MR. PAIMIERI: Thank you for catching that by the way.

THE CHAIR: The main motion is still on the floor. Is there any
further discussion?
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(No response)

Hearing none, call the roll on the main motion, please.

MS. COTTON: Dobbins: Yes
Miceli: Yes
Natelli: Yes
Palmieri: Yes
Romano: No
Urillo: Yes
Barry: Yes
D’ Angelo: Yes
Pocock: Yes

Motion passes 8 to 1.

B. Neighborhood Assistance Program
Dr. Natelli made a motion to approve. Ms. Miceli seconded.
MS. COTTON: Dobbins: Yes
Miceli: Yes
Natelli: Yes
Palmieri: Yes
Romano: Yes
Urillo: Yes
Barry: Yes
D’ Angelo: Yes
Pocock: Yes
C. Tax abatement plan revision
Mr. D’Angelo made a motion to approve. Dr. Urillo seconded.

Mr. Palmieri wanted make a motion to amend to change the verbiage
where it says: shall be determined by the public works department. T
would like to change it to say: shall be reviewed by the public works
committee of the Town of Southington and that the final decisions
shall be made by the Town Council.

Dr. Natelli seconded that amendment.

MS. COTTON: Dobbins: Yes
Miceli: Yes
Natelli: Yes
Palmieri: Yes
Romano: Yes
Urillo: Yes
Barry: Yes
D’ Angelo: Yes

Pocock: Yes
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Motion to approve the whole thing.

MS. COTTON: Dobbins: Yes
Miceli: Yes
Natelli: Yes
Palmieri: Yes
Romano: Yes
Urillo: Yes
Barry: Yes
D’ Angelo: Yes
Pocock: Yes

B. Action on report of Board of Finance

Dr. Natelli made a motion to accept the Report of the Board of
Finance. Ms. Miceli seconded.

MS. COTTON: Dobbins: Yes
Miceli: Yes
Natelli: Yes
Palmieri: Yes
Romano: No
Urillo: Yes
Barry: No
D’ Angelo: No
Pocock: Yes

(Motion passed 7 to 2
C. Award of Vac-All Bid (Attachment 6)

Mr. Romano made a motion to award the Vac All bid based on
their daily, weekly and monthly rates as listed. Mr. Dobbins
seconded. Motion passed unanimously on a voice vote.

IX. New Business
A. Tax Refunds (Attachment 7)

Ms.Miceli made a motion to approve the list of tax refunds
this evening. Dr. Urillo seconded. Motion passed unanimously on
a voice vote.

X. ADJOURNMENT - Executive Session: Personnel Matter: Labor
Relations

There is an action item after executive session, action on
Lieutenants’ Contract and I, obviously, will not be voting on that
issue or participating in discussion in executive session and I will
turn the gavel over to Mr. Dobbins who will then adjourn the meeting
afterwards.



39

Mr. Barry noted that pending litigation should be included as
well. The Chair did that with a unanimous consent.

Ms. Miceli made a motion to go into executive session. Mr.
Dobbins seconded. Motion passed unanimously on a voice vote.

(Whereupon, the meeting was adjourned to executive session at
10:02 pm.)

ATTEST:

L G

Leé/zé §. Cotton, Tdwn Clerk




EXECUTIVE SESSION

The Southington Town Council entered executive session
immediately following the Town Council meeting with the following
in attendance in order to discuss a personnel matter, labor relations
and pending litigation.

The following Councilpersons were present, viz:

John Dobbins John Barry

Anthony D’Angelo Dawn Miceli

Albert Natelli, Jr. Christopher Palmieri
Peter Romano Stephanie Urillo

Edward Pocock, III*
Ex-Officio members present were as follows:

John Weichsel, Town Manager
Mark Sciota, Deputy Town Manager/Town Attorney

(*Left the meeting where noted)

After the pending litigation discussion, Mr. Sciota left the
meeting at approximately 10:15 o’clock, pm.

The remaining attendees had a discussion about a personnel
matter.

Chairman Pocock left the meeting after the personnel matter
discussion.

Mr. Sciota re-entered the meeting to discuss labor relations at
about 10:30 o’clock, p.m.
No motions were made or votes taken during any of the executive

session discussions.

Mr. Romano made a motion to adjourn from executive session.
Dr. Natelli seconded. Motion passed unanimously.

(Executive Session was adjourned at 10:45 o'clock, p.m.)

REGULAR SESSION

A. Action on Lieutenant’s Contract

Mr. Romano made a motion to approve the Lieutenant’s Contract.
Dr. Natelli seconded. Motion passed 8 to 0 with the Chairman not in
attendance.



Mr. Romano made a motion to approve the Memorandum of
Understanding. Dr. Natelli seconded. Motion passed 8 to 0 with the
chairman not in attendance.

Ms. Miceli made a motion to adjourn which was seconded by Mr.
Palmieri. Motion passed unanimously on a voice vote.

(Whereupon, the meeting was adjourned at 10:50 o’clock, p.m.)

Mark J. Sciota
Acting Secretary



PROCLAMATION
For the

Southington High School 2010 Girls’ Gymnastics Team

Be It Known To All that the Southington Town Council hereby offers its congratulations to the
Southington High School 2010 Girls’ Gymnastics Team in recognition of winning the 2010 Connecticut State Class
LL Girls’ Gymnastics Championship.

Whereas:

‘Whereas:
Whereas:
Whereas:
Whereas:
Whereas:

Whereas:

The Town of Southington extends congratulations to the members of the Southington Girls’
Gymnastics Team consisting of Rebecca Mirando, Amanda Mirando, Lauren Bauchiero, Katelyn
Hyde, Cassidy Chamberland, Olivia Morell, Toni Penta, Rachel Wrinn, Audrey Snyder, and Carley
Blitz along with their coach, Byron Knox, for winning the 2010 Girls’ Class LL State
Championship in Gymnastics; and

The team was undefeated this year in league comi)etition.

This team has won five out of the last six Class LL State Championships; and

The team placed second in the team competition category at the Connecticut State Open Meet; and
This team finished fifth in the New England Competition this year; and

The individual efforts of each competitor make up a team score; and

Girls’ Gymnastics develops discipline, a sense of accomplishment and teaches time management
skills that can be used throughout life. It also teaches a work ethic that includes goal setting, focus,
daily tasks, and mental toughness which are all life skills.

Be It Now Proclaimed that 1, Edward S. Pocock, III, Chairman of the Southington Town Council, along
with Town Councilors Christopher Palmieri, Dr. Al Natelli and Dr. Stephanie Urillo, on behalf of the entire
Southington Town Council encourage all Southington residents, civic organizations, businesses and schools to
celebrate this achievement in recognizing that the Southington High School Girls” Gymnastics Team has brought

great pride to ou

r community, and we honor them in accomplishing this great achievement.

VY

Dated at Southington, Connecticut, this 24th day of May, 2010
TOWN OF SOUTHINGTON, STATE OF CONNECTICUT

Edward S. Pocock 111, Chairman Dr. Al Natelli, Councilman

L d

Dr. Stephanie Urillo, Councilwoman Christopher J. Palmieri, Councilman



Attachment 2

ADULT ORIENTED BUSINESS ORDINANCE
DIVISION 1. GENERALLY
Sec. 4-51. Declaration of article policy; findings; purpose and intent.
The Town Council finds:

(1) The operation of adult oriented businesses in the town requires special regulation
and supervision by the town to protect, preserve and promote the health, safety and
welfare of the patrons of such businesses, as well as the health, safety and welfare of the
town's residents. Further, protecting order and morality, preserving the character and
preventing the deterioration of the town's neighborhoods, promoting retail trade,
maintaining property values, and ensuring sanitary and safe public places are desirable
objectives of the community and its leaders.

(2) The Town Council has reviewed the following materials and information
regarding adult oriented business:

a. Virginia Adult Use Study dated March 1996, published by the Newport News
Department of Planning and Development in the Newport News, Virginia,

b. A study called the “Adult Entertainment Businesses in Indianapolis” dated February
1984 which was conducted by the Department of Metropolitan Development, Division of
Planning;

c. A study called the “Adult Entertainment Businesses in Oklahoma City: A survey of
Real Estate Appraisers” dated March 3, 1986 which was conducted by the City of
Oklahoma City Community Development Department;

d. City of Renton v. Playtime Theatres, Inc, et .al., 475 US 41, 106 S.Ct. 925 (1986);

e. Police Records from the Orange Police Department relating fo calls to the VIP store
in Orange, Connecticut in 2003 and 2006,

[ Police records from the Southington Police Department relating to calls to other
adult oriented businesses in Southington.

g. Police records from the Hartford Police Department relating to calls to the VIP store
in Hartford, Connecticut in 2003, 2004, 2005, 2006, 2007 and 2010

h.  Expert Opinion Testimony as set forth in the Expert Witness Disclosures in the case
of Ten’s Cabaret, Ltd. V. City of New York, et. al., Index No. 121197/02, Supreme Court
of the State of New York, County of New York, dated March, 2008.

i. Survey of Texas Appraisers “Secondary Lffects of Sexually Oriented Businesses on
Market Values™ by Connie B. Cooper, FAICP, Eric Damian Kelly, Ph.D., FAIC, and
“Crime Related Secondary FEffects-Secondary Effects of Off Site sexually Oriented
Businesses” by Richard McCleary, Ph.D. dated June 2008;

Jj. “Men’s Behavior Toward women After Viewing Sexually-Explicit Films:
Degradation Makes a Difference,” Mulac, Jansma and Linz;, Communication
Monographs, Vol. 69, No. 4, December 2002, pp.311-328;




k. “Crime Risk in the Vicinity of a Sexually Oriented Business: A Report to the
Centralia City Attorney’s Office” by Richard McCleary, P.h.D. dated February 28,
2004,

I “Do ‘Off Site’ Adult Businesses Have Secondary Lffects? Legal Doctrine,
Social Theory, and Empirical Evidence,” McCleary and Weinstein, November 14, 2007;
m. “Men’s Interaction with Woman After Viewing Sexually Explicit Films: Does
Degradation Make a Difference?” Jansma, Linz, Mulac and Imrich,
Communication Monographs, Volume 64, March 1997,

n. Selected Craigslist Postings in 2007 and 2008

o. City of Milford Adult Use Ordinance; and

p- Town of Berlin Sexually Oriented Business Ordinance.

(3) Statistics and studies performed by a substantial number of cities and towns in the
United States indicate that:

a. Large numbers of persons, primarily male, frequent such adult oriented businesses,
especially those which provide closed booths, cubicles, studios and rooms for the private
viewing of so-called "adult" motion pictures, videotapes or live entertainment.

b.  Such closed booths, cubicles, studios and rooms have been used by patrons, clients
or customers of such adult oriented businesses for the purpose of engaging in specified
sexual activities.

c. Male and female prostitutes have been known to frequent such businesses in order to
provide sex for hire to the patrons, clients or customers of such businesses within such
booths, cubicles, studios and rooms.

d. Doors, curtains, blinds and other closures installed in or on the entrances and exits of
such booths, cubicles, studios and rooms which are closed while such booths, cubicles,
studios and rooms are in use encourage patrons using such booths, cubicles, studios and
rooms to engage in specified sexual activities therein with prostitutes, other persons or by
themselves, thereby promoting and encouraging prostitution and the commission of
specified sexual activities which cause blood, semen, urine or other bodily secretion to be
deposited on the floors and walls of such booths, cubicles, studios and rooms, which
deposits could prove detrimental to the health and safety of other persons who may come
into contact with such deposits.

e. Booths, cubicles, studios and rooms that are closed while they are in use often
contain holes that have been cut or smashed out of the walls or other partitioning
material. These holes permit the inhabitant of one booth, cubicle, studio or room to
engage in specified sexual activities with the inhabitant of the adjoining booth, cubicle
studio or room. These holes promote and encourage specified sexual acts to occur
between persons anonymously. Anonymous sexual contact poses a higher risk of spread
of communicable diseases, including the AIDS virus, Hepatitis B and other sexually
transmitted diseases. Further, the existence of such holes in booths, cubicles, studios and
rooms at adult oriented businesses provides an increased risk that blood, semen, urine or
other bodily secretion will be deposited on the floors and walls of such booths, cubicles,
studios and rooms, which deposits could prove detrimental to the health and safety of
other persons who may come into contact with such deposits.

f.  Specified sexual activities often occur at unregulated adult oriented businesses that
provide live adult entertainment. Specified sexual activities include sexual physical
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contact between employees and patrons of adult oriented businesses and specifically
include "lap dancing" or manual or oral touching or fondling of specified anatomical
areas, whether clothed or unclothed. Such casual sexual physical contact between
strangers may result in the transmission of communicable diseases, which would be
detrimental to the health of the patrons and employees of such adult oriented businesses.
g.  The unregulated operation of adult oriented businesses, including oft-site adult
businesses like adult bookstores, adult video stores and adult novelty stores, is
associated with an increase in the incidence of sex-related crimes and other crimes and
also has a disruptive effect on the surrounding neighborhood by causing excessive noise,
parking problems, the presence of discarded adult oriented material on residential lawns,
and the performance of sexual acts in public places, as well as causing a deleterious effect
on surrounding businesses and decrease in the value of surrounding property.

h.  Adult oriented businesses that operate in close proximity to each other further
contribute to an increase in crime, lower property values, blight and the downgrading of
the quality of life and value of property in the adjacent area, and adult oriented
businesses that operate within a short distance of schools, churches, parks, libraries and
other public facilities negatively impact such places and have an adverse effect upon
persons, particularly children, walking to and from such places.

1. The reasonable regulation and supervision of such adult oriented businesses tends to
discourage prostitution, other sex-related crimes, anonymous and high-risk sexual contact
and unsanitary sexual activity, excessive noise and property devaluement, thereby
decreasing the incidences of communicable diseases and sex-related crimes, all thereby
promoting and protecting the health, safety and welfare of the employees and the
members of the public who patronize such businesses and protecting the health, safety
and property interests of a town and its residents.

j.  Location and zoning regulations alone do not adequately protect the public health,
safety and welfare and thus certain requirements with respect to the ownership,
employees, facility, operation, advertising, hours of business and other aspects of the
adult oriented business are in the public interest.

(4) The continued unregulated operation of such adult oriented businesses is and would
be detrimental to the health, safety and general welfare of the residents of the town.

(5) The constitution and laws of the state grant to the town powers, especially the
police power, to enact reasonable legislation and measures to regulate and supervise adult
oriented businesses in order to protect the public health, safety and welfare.

(6) It is the purpose and intent of the Town Council, in enacting this article, to regulate
adult oriented businesses to promote the health, safety and general welfare of the
residents of the town and to establish reasonable and uniform regulations of such
businesses in order to reduce or eliminate the adverse secondary effects of such adult
oriented businesses, protect residents from increased crime, preserve the quality of life,
preserve the property values and the character of surrounding neighborhoods and
businesses, deter the spread of blight, and protect against the threat to public health from
the spread of communicable and social diseases.
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(7) Tt is not the intent of the Town Council, in enacting this article, to deny to any
person rights to speech protected by the United States or state constitutions, nor is it the
intent of the Council to impose any additional limitations or restrictions on the content of
any communicative materials including sexually oriented films, videotapes, books or
other materials. Further, by enacting this article, the Council does not intend to deny or
restrict the constitutionally protected rights of any adult to obtain or view any sexually
oriented materials under the United States or state constitutions, nor does it intend to
restrict or deny any constitutionally protected rights that distributors or exhibitors of such
sexually oriented materials may have to sell, distribute or exhibit such materials.

Sec. 4-52. Definitions.
1. Definitions. The following words, terms and phrases, when uses in this
section, shall have the meanings ascribed to them in this section, except where
the context clearly indicates a different meaning:

a. Adult Arcade means any establishment where one or more still or motion
picture projectors, slide projectors or similar machines, or other image
producing machines, for viewing by five or fewer persons each, are
regularly used to show films, motion pictures, videocassettes, slides or
other photographic reproductions that are characterized by the depiction or
description of specified anatomical areas or specified sexual activities.

b. Adult Cabaret means any nightclub, bar, restaurant or similar commercial
establishment, whether or not alcoholic beverages are served, which
regularly features:

(1)  Persons who appear nude or seminude;

(2)  Live performances that are characterized by the exposure of
specified anatomical areas; or

(3)  Films, motion pictures, videocassettes, slides or other
photographic reproductions that are characterized by the
depiction or description of specified anatomical areas or
specified sexual activities.

¢. Adult Books means any books, magazines, periodicals, pamphlets, or other
printed materials that depict, display or describe specified anatomical
areas or specified sexual activities.

d. Adult Entertainment means:

(1)  Any exhibition of any adult-oriented motion picture, live
performance, display or dance of any type that has as a
significant or substantial portion of such performance any
performance of specified sexual activities or exhibition and
viewing of specified anatomical areas, removal of articles of
clothing or appearing unclothed, pantomime, modeling, or
any other personal services oftered customers, when such
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e.

f

adult entertainment is held, conducted, operated or
maintained for profit, direct or indirect; or

(2) Any amusement machine that is regularly used for presenting
material that is characterized by the depiction or description
of specified anatomical areas or specified sexual activities,
for observation by patrons thereof.

Adult Minimotion Picture Theater means any enclosed building with a
capacity of 50 or less persons regularly used for showing films, motion
pictures, videocassettes, slides or other photographic reproductions that
are characterized by the depiction or description of specified anatomical
areas or specified sexual activities, for observation by patrons therein.

Adult Motel means a commercial establishment which offers public
accommodations, for any form of consideration or gratuity, and provides
patrons with closed circuit television transmissions, images transmitted by
computer, films, video cassettes, slides or other photographic
reproductions which are characterized by an emphasis of depicting or
describing specified sexual activities or specified anatomical areas and
which advertises the availability of this type of material by means of a
sign(s) visible from a public right of way or by means of off premises
advertising in newspapers, magazines, leaflets, radio or television; offers a
sleeping room for rent for a period of time less than ten hours or allows a
tenant or occupant to sub-rent a sleeping room for a time period of less
than ten hours; or defines itself as such by advertising as an adult oriented
business to the general public.

g. Adult Moftion Picture Theater means any enclosed building with a capacity

h.

of more than 50 persons regularly used for showing films, motion pictures,
videocassettes, slides or other photographic reproductions that are
characterized by the depiction or description of specified anatomical areas
or specified sexual activities, for observation by patrons therein.

Adult Novelties means: (a) instruments, devices, toys or paraphernalia that
are designed for or marketed primarily for stimulating human genital
organs, sexual arousal or sadomasochistic use; (b) instruments, devices,
gag gifts; toys or paraphernalia that depict, display or are shaped in the
form of specified anatomical areas; (¢) oils, lotions, gels or creams that are
designed for or marketed primarily for use upon specified anatomical
areas and intended for stimulating human genital organs, sexual arousal or
as an aid to enhance or promote specified sexual activities; and (d)
supplements, vitamins or similar products designed or marketed for
enlarging, extending or otherwise enhancing human male genitals or for
stimulating, enhancing or extending male or female sexual arousal or
libido.
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i.  Adult Oriented Business means:

(1)

2)

G)

(4)

An adult arcade, adult oriented store, adult cabaret, adult
minimotion picture theater, adult motion picture theatre, adult
motel, adult theatre, escort agency, massage parlor, nude
model studio or sexual encounter establishment;

Any premises to which the public, patrons, or members are
invited or admitted and wherein an entertainer provides adult
entertainment, or which premises are so physically arranged
as to provide booths, cubicles, studios, rooms, compartments
or stalls separate from the common areas of the premises for
the purposes of viewing adult-oriented motion pictures or
wherein an entertainer provides adult entertainment, when
such adult entertainment is held, conducted, operated or
maintained for profit, direct or indirect;

Any adult entertainment studio or any premises that are
physically arranged and used as such, whether advertised or
represented as an adult entertainment studio, rap studio,
exotic dance studio, encounter studio, sensitivity studio,
modeling studio or any other term of like import; or

Any establishment that advertises itself as an adult oriented
business to the general public.

J.Adult Oriented Store means any establishment having:

(1)

2)

a substantial or significant portion of its stock in trade in
Adult Books, Adult Videos or Adult Novelties or any
combination thereof’,

any portion of its stock in trade in Adult Books, Adult Videos
or Adult Novelties and in conjunction therewith has rooms,
designated areas or facilities for the presentation, observation
or use by patrons of any item sold or rented in such
establishment.

For the purpose of this definition, factors indicating that a
"substantial or significant" portion of a business is devoted to the
sale or rental of such items include without limitation any one or
more of the following criteria:

(1)
2)
G)
(4)

Twenty percent or more of all inventory consists of such
items at any time;

Twenty percent or more of the merchandise displayed for
sale consists of such items at any time;

Twenty percent or more of the stock in trade consists of such
items at any time;

Twenty percent or more of the floor area of the business (not
including storerooms, stock areas, bathrooms, basements or
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any portion of the business not open to the public) is devoted
to such items at any time;

(5) Twenty percent or more of the sales, measured in dollars over
any consecutive ninety-day period, is derived from such
items;

(6) Twenty percent or more of the number of sales transactions,
measured over any consecutive ninety-day period, is of such
items; or,

(7) Twenty percent or more of the dollar value of all
merchandise displayed at any time is attributable to such
items.

Adult Theater means any theater, concert hall, auditorium or similar
commercial establishment that regularly features persons who appear nude
or seminude or who appear in live performances that are characterized by
the depiction or description of specified anatomical areas or specified
sexual activities, for observation by patrons therein.

Adult Videos means films, motion pictures, videocassettes, DVDs,
software, slides or other photographic reproductions that depict, display or
describe specified anatomical areas or specified sexual activities.

. Church means any church, synagogue, mosque, temple or building that is
used primarily for religious worship and related religious activities.

Employee means any and all persons, including independent contractors,
who work in or at or render any services directly related to the operation
of an adult oriented business.

Entertainer means any person who provides adult entertainment within an
adult oriented business, whether or not a fee is charged or accepted for
such entertainment and whether or not such entertainment is provided as
an employee or independent contractor.

Escort means any person who, for any form of consideration, agrees or
offers to act as a social companion, guide or data for another person, or
who agrees or offers to privately model lingerie or to privately perform a
striptease for another person.

Escort Agency means any person or business that furnishes, offers to
furnish, or advertises to furnish escorts as one of its primary business
purposes for a fee, tip, or other consideration.

Inspector means the town manager, chief of police, fire marshal, chief

building official, director of health, zoning enforcement officer, their agent
or representative, or any town or state employee designated to make
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inspections for public safety, fire code, building code, public health,
zoning purposes, violations of this article, or for violations of other laws
and ordinances of the town or state.

s. Licensed Premises means any premises that requires an adult oriented
business license pursuant to this Article including any buildings, parking
areas and all other portions of the property of which the licensee has
control.

. Licensee means any person in whose name a license to operate an adult
oriented business has been issued, as well as the individual listed as an
applicant on an application for a license.

u. Live Adult Entertainment means any live performance by a person who
appears nude or seminude or any live performance that is characterized by
the exposure of specified anatomical areas.

v. Massage Parlor means any establishment having a fixed business where
any person engages in or carries on, or permits to be engaged in or carried
on, any method of pressure on, or friction against, or stroking, kneading,
rubbing, tapping, pounding, vibrating or stimulating of the external soft
parts of the body with the hands or with the aid of any mechanical or
electric apparatus or appliance with or without any supplementary aids
such as rubbing alcohol, liniments, antiseptics, oils, powders, creams,
lotions, ointments, or other similar preparations commonly used in this
practice. The definition of massage parlor shall not include the practice of
massage:

(1)  Inany state-licensed hospital, nursing home, clinic, medical
office or rehabilitation facility;

(2) By a state-licensed physician, surgeon, chiropractor,
osteopath, physical therapist, or massage therapist;

(3) By any registered nurse, licensed practical nurse or
technician working under the supervision of a state-licensed
physician, surgeon, chiropractor, osteopath, physical
therapist, or certified massage therapist who shall be present
on the licensed premises during the time the service is
rendered;

(4) By trainers for any amateur or professional athlete or athletic
team or school athletic program; or

(5) By any state-licensed barber or beautician with regard to the
massaging of the neck, face, scalp and hair for cosmetic or
beautifying purposes.

w. Masseur means any person who, for any form of consideration, performs
massage activities as described in the previous definition of this section.
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aaq.

bb.

cc.

Minor means any person under the age of 18 years.

Nude Model studio means any place where a person, for any form of
consideration, regularly appears nude or seminude or displays specified
anatomical areas to be observed, sketched, drawn, painted, sculptured,
photographed, or similarly depicted by other persons. A nude model
studio shall not include a modeling class operated by an accredited public
or private school or college.

Nudity means:
(D) The appearance of human bare buttocks, anus, genitals, pubic
region or the areola or nipple of the female breast; or
(2) A state of dress that fails to opaquely and fully cover human
buttocks, anus, genitals, pubic region or areola or nipple of
the female breast.

Operator means any person operating, owning, managing, conducting or
maintaining an adult oriented business.

Public Building means any building owned, leased or otherwise held by
the United States, the state, the town, any other town, any fire district, any
school district, or any other agency or political subdivision of the United
States or the state, which building is used for governmental purposes.

Private Recreation Area means any private business, whether for-profit or
not-for-profit, intended to serve or attract clients, customers, or users
under 18 years of age, for the purpose of engaging in indoor or outdoor
youth-oriented programs or activities, including but not limited to sports
or fitness centers, martial arts, dance, gymnastics, music or art studios,
indoor open or guided play areas, camps, and the like.

dd. Public Park and Recreation Area means public land that has been

ee.

designated for park or recreational activities including, but not limited to,
a park, playground, nature trails, swimming pool, reservoir, athletic field,
golf course, basketball or tennis courts, pedestrian or bicycle paths, open
space, wilderness areas, or similar public land within the town that is
under the control, operation, or management of the town, any other town,
or the state.

School means any public, private or parochial educational facility
including, but not limited to, child day care facilities, nursery schools,
preschools, kindergartens, elementary schools, middle schools, junior high
schools, high schools, vocational schools, secondary schools, continuation
schools, special education schools, alternative schools, junior colleges,
colleges and universities. School includes the school grounds, but does
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